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CONVENTION + vISITORS BUREAU




Executive Committee Meeting Minutes
November 9, 2017
DCVB Offices

Present:  S. Kowaluk, P. Smith, B. Miller, C. Rose, C. Baldridge, E. Belfrage
Absent:  D. Lee 
Staff:  S. Dring
Board Action Items:

· Becky Miller made a motion to approve the October 2017 Meeting Minutes. Sondra Kowaluk seconded. All approved.
· Scott and Eric to develop a scope of work for a Market Study that will be presented and discussed at the December 11 Board Meeting. Staff will not move forward on the study until the full Board discusses and approves.

· Scott will research options for review of the Bureau’s Employee Manual prior to the end of 2017.

· Board/Staff Holiday Reception will be held on Wednesday, December 13 from 6 – 9 p.m. Specific details on location will be determined in the coming weeks.
Detailed Minutes:

I.  Welcome/Call Meeting to Order

a. Approval of October Meeting Minutes – Phil welcomed the group to the November Executive Committee Meeting. Becky made a motion to approve the October 2017 Meeting Minutes. Sondra seconded. All approved.
II.  Financials


a. Bed Tax Revenue – Fiscal Year-To-Date bed tax revenue thru September totaled $427,070, an increase of 0.1 percent over 2016 and a 1.6 percent decrease over the YTD budget of $434,000.
b. Balance Sheet – Staff provided the financials earlier in the week and the committee reviewed and discussed. The current total in the checking and saving accounts after October is $169,611.67. Account receivables total $2,150 due to the invoicing for 2018 partners who prefer to be invoiced prior to publishing the Destination Guide. It is the Bureau policy to have at least 15 percent of the overall budget for the reserve fund and the reserve fund balance stands at $183,000. Scott also noted that health insurance expenses increased 16 percent for the upcoming year.
c. P&L Budget vs. Actual – Through October, total expenses year-to-date stand at 26.5 percent and the total income year-to-date stand at 35 percent. All account lines are where they should be at this point of the fiscal year.
d. 2016 Tax Return – Clay provided the draft of the 2016 Tax Return. He noted that nothing has changed vs. previous years. Phil will review and approve in the next week and Clay will then submit.
III.  Committee Discussion Items

a. Suburban DMO Topics – Scott will again participate in a Suburban DMO Think Tank that includes 10 similar Bureaus from across the nation. Last year’s meeting was extremely successful with numerous ideas being brought back from the meeting and implemented at the Bureau. This year’s meeting will be held in West Chester, Ohio next week. Scott shared a listing to discussion items for the group and asked for feedback on any additional items that should be taken to the group. Becky recommended that the issue of Panhandling is becoming an issue and to understand how other communities are dealing with it as it relates to visitors.
b. Strategic Plan – Phil updated the group on the Board’s 2018-2021 Strategic Plan. He noted that several candidates were considered and the Bureau selected M.J. Clark to facilitate the plan. The Board and Staff will be receiving an online survey in January and the Board Retreat will take place in late January. The retreat will be no longer than 3 hours with the final product being completed by February.
c. Hotel Development – The Committee discussed the issue of future hotel development in the City of Dublin. As directed by the Board, Scott and Eric Belfrage met with City of Dublin leadership this week to discuss the issue. Representing the City of Dublin included and City Manager, Assistant City Manager, Director of Planning and legal counsel. There was a very good discussion on the issue and the Bureau reiterated its position that it is not advocating for new hotels or the exclusion of hotels, rather a strategic process to help guide future development. It was determined that the Bureau and City would collaborate on creating a market study on the need for future hotel development.
The Committee discussed the potential of Dublin hoteliers having concerns that Bureau monies would be used to subsidize such a study. With the concern in mind, Scott and Eric will develop a scope of work and budget for a Market Study that will be presented and discussed at the December 11 Board Meeting. Staff will not move forward on the study until the full Board discusses and approves.

d. Dublin City Council – Scott noted that two new Dublin City Council Members were elected in this week’s election – Cathy De Rosa (Ward Four) and Jane Fox (Ward Two). Current Mayor Greg Peterson and John Reiner (Ward 3) were re-elected. Scott did meet with each of the potential candidates in October.
IV.  Executive Director Report

a. Employee Handbook Review – Scott noted that he reviews and updates the Employee Handbook annually utilizing industry studies and data to ensure the effectiveness of the document. He asked the Committee if the Bureau should retain an outside vendor to review the Handbook and provide suggestions. There were a few suggestions on firms to review the handbook (i.e. City of Dublin, ADP, Hotel Association, etc.). Scott will research on the costs and options for the review.
b. Downtown Dublin Campaign – The inaugural Advertising Campaign funded collaboratively by the Downtown Dublin Strategic Alliance will be released on November 23. The campaign will include print ads in Dublin Villager, Upper Arlington News, Olentangy Valley News, Worthington News and in the December issue of Dublin Life with the theme of “Opposites Attract.” The campaign also includes Facebook/Instagram Ads for Events and hosting bloggers during the holidays.
The Bureau created the Alliance last year with the goal of positioning Bridge Park and Historic Dublin as one world-class destination attracting visitors and economic impact to the area. The Alliance has already executed numerous initiatives including creating new events, raising awareness via social media channels, wayfinding and other collaborations. Strategic Alliance members include: The Bureau, Historic Dublin Business Association, City of Dublin, Crawford Hoying and the Dublin Historical Society.
c. 2018 Partnership Program – A record 13 new businesses have joined as Bureau partners. The Partnership Program totals 55 partners and offers local businesses new leads, ad in the Destination Guide, social media and website presence to reach Dublin’s 2.6 million visitors. Staff met the goal of $70,000 in partnership revenue.
d. Celtic Cocktail Trail – On the heels of the successful Fairy Door Trail, staff has created a Celtic Cocktail Trail. Staff will create a passport with all participating restaurant stops and Celtic offerings that will guide residents and visitors throughout Dublin to find a spirit with Irish flair! All participating restaurants will offer an Irish-themed cocktail to be available to any trail participants. (Irish mule, Green Martini, Celtic Cosmo, etc.)  Each restaurant will receive a branded stamp that your staff will use to stamp the customer’s passport once they purchase a Celtic Cocktail. After completing the trail, the Bureau will award participants with a tee-shirt and branded, green cocktail shaker and possible other prizes. There are 11 local restaurants participating in the Trail.
e. Holiday Reception – Scott asked the Committee’s feedback on utilizing the annual holiday reception to officially launch the new Celtic Cocktail Trail. The event would be held on Wednesday, December 13 from 6 – 9 p.m. and would feature several locations – all within walking distance of each other.
V.  Other
· Executive Committee Meeting – Thursday, December 7, 11:30 a.m., DCVB Offices

· Board of Trustees Meeting – Monday, December 11, Noon, Ohio University

“People in our places, feet on our streets, heads in beds”
